FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JANUARY 27, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Curtis Worthy (District 7)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney
Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for

  Engineering and Maintenance

Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director

Tom McNeill, Director of Special Projects, PWC

Mick Noland, Chief Operations Officer of Water

  Resources, PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press


Mayor Pitts introduced Cub Scout Pack 747, Den 4, and their Den Leader, Bill Dudley.  Mayor Pitts stated the scouts were working on their Citizenship Badge.


Mayor Pitts introduced Boy Scout Troop 776 and their Leader, Major Curt Beck.  He stated the troops were working on their Citizenship and the Community Merit Badge.

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag led by Cub Scout Pack 747 and Boy Scout Troop 776.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM: 


Mr. William Logan, 6548 Ryefield Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested that stop signs be placed in the Remington Subdivision.  Mr. Logan stated this was the community’s second request and he would like to see some action taken.


Mr. Hyman Fleishman, 101 Person Street, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council regarding downtown parking.  He requested the two-hour parking limit be restored for the downtown shoppers and the parking limit be enforced by the City.  Mr. Fleishman stated that he was opposed to the free parking stickers that were being given to the residents because there was no parking spaces for the customer shopping downtown.  Mr. Fleishman presented a petition from businesses on Hay and Person Streets supporting his request.


Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council and expressed his concerns about the state of the economy, the nonprofits, and the MGP site on Ray Avenue.


Mr. Amir Eronomy Muhammed, 2700 Murchison Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his concerns regarding the progress of growth and development in Fayetteville.

3.
CONSENT:


Mayor Pitts presented the consent agenda and inquired if any items should be removed before calling for action.  Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Item 3.C. for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.C.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Adopt resolutions declaring cost, ordering preparation of preliminary paving assessment rolls, and setting time and place for public hearing on February 10 on the following Streets:

1.
Jones Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR JONES STREET (FROM RAMSEY STREET EASTWARD TO NORTH STREET AS RECORDED IN PLAT BOOK 7, PAGE 94, CUMBERLAND COUNTY REGISTRY).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-011.

2.
Progress Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR PROGRESS STREET (FROM JUMALON STREET TO WEST JENKINS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-012.

3.
Jumalon Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR JUMALON STREET (FROM PROGRESS STREET TO WEST JENKINS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-013.
4.
West Jenkins Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR WEST JENKINS STREET (FROM SOUTHERN AVENUE TO DALLAS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-014.
5.
Eugene Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR EUGENE STREET (FROM SOUTHERN AVENUE TO CAMDEN ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-015.
6.
Teague Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR TEAGUE STREET (FROM DALLAS STREET TO PROGRESS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-016.
7.
Garvin Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR GARVIN STREET (FROM SOUTHERN AVENUE TO POWELL STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-017.
8.
Hall Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR HALL STREET (FROM CAMPBELL AVENUE TO BUTLER STREET AS RECORDED IN PLAT BOOK F6, PAGE 271, CUMBERLAND COUNTY REGISTRY).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-018.
9.
MacDougald Road

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR MACDOUGALD ROAD (FROM PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE TO UNIVERSITY AVENUE).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003‑019.
10.
Diana Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR DIANA STREET (FROM PROGRESS STREET TO DALLAS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-020.
11.
Butler Street

RESOLUTION DECLARING COST AND ORDERING PREPARATION OF PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL AND SETTING TIME AND PLACE FOR PUBLIC HEARING ON PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT ROLL FOR BUTLER STREET (FROM COOL SPRING STREET TO DICK STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-021.
B.
Authorize exchange of property with John Wesley United Methodist Church.

C.
Pulled for discussion.
D.
Approve transfer of interest by the Wachovia Affordable Housing Community Development Corporation for the Rosehill West Apartment Complex.

E.
Approve request for legal representation in the case of Robert Gene Bailey v. Detective D. M. Sessoms, et al., 03 CVS 00028.

City Attorney Karen McDonald requested that Council authorize legal representation for Detective D. M. Sessoms because he was operating within the scope and course of his employment as a Police Officer at the time the alleged incident occurred.

C.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Capital Project Ordinance 2003-4 (Local Match for future Airport improvements).

2.
Request for Aid to the North Carolina Department of Transportation - Division of Aviation.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  She inquired what the $300,000.00 was going to be spent on.


Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, explained to the Council that the North Carolina Department of Transportation Division of Aviation had notified the City that it had included $300,000.00 for the Fayetteville Regional Airport in its Fiscal Year 2003 State Aid to Airports Program and in order to initiate the grant process, the City must appropriate its local match of $300,000.00 and prepare a request for aid application.  Mr. Smith stated the funding source for the local match was Airport operating funds and if the funds were not appropriated locally the state would not give the City their funds.


City Manager Roger Stancil explained that for Capital Improvement Projects at the Airport, the Federal government funded 90 percent with the State funding 5 percent ($300,000.00) and the City funding 5 percent ($300,000.00).


A discussion was held regarding whether to set aside the funds, last year’s expenditures, and whether funds should be continued for improvements at the Airport when flights had deceased.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated this appropriation was made every year and he again reminded the Council of the funding from both the State and Federal government.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider resolution declaring cost and ordering preparation of preliminary assessment roll for the extension of a sanitary sewer collection system, and in some areas a water distribution system, in Phase IV-A Annexation (Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood, Pleasant Acres, Rosewood Terrace, Pine Ridge, Pine Crest, Oates, and adjoining development).

Mr. Tom McNeill, Director of Special Projects, PWC, presented this item noting that utility installations for Phase IV-A had been completed.  Mr. McNeill stated the Phase IV-A Annexation project resulted in over 41,949 feet of sanitary sewer main having been installed at a cost to date of $6,062,968.00.  This amount did not include an additional $1,334,838.00 in water system improvements.  Although the average cost per linear foot for sanitary sewer was $131.00, PWC’s recommendation to Council as set forth in the Preliminary Assessment Roll is based on a unit price of $32.78 per front foot with a 90-foot minimum and the appropriate lateral charge.  For all typical single-family residential lots, the assessment was proposed on a per lot basis of $3,500.00.  This amount included both the main and lateral charge with the balance of the utility improvement project cost being shared between the City and PWC.  In addition, PWC had also agreed to waive the facility investment fee of $670.00 for those property owners being assessed that apply for service prior to April 15, 2003.

A discussion was held regarding the lack of any major drainage issues or improvements in the area, the status of the paving and yard repair, and the financial assistance available to qualified residents.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:05 p.m.


Mr. Ronnie Taylor, 627 Kellam Circle, Fayetteville, NC, appeared at the public hearing.  Mr. Taylor stated he had a unique problem in that he could not hook up to the sewer because he was so far back from the street.  He inquired if he could not hook up, would there be a lien against his property.

Mr. Tom McNeill, Director of Special Projects, PWC, explained the question was whether you could get into it by gravity.  If it could be assessed by gravity, there would be a lien, but if his property could not be served, there would no lien.  Mr. McNeill stated he would investigate the situation and be back in touch with Mr. Taylor.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:10 p.m.

5.
Consider Glensford Study Area Plan.

Mr. Brian Irving, Chair of the Planning Commission, presented the following Glensford Study Area Proposal:

GLENSFORD STUDY AREA PROPOSAL

1.
Land Use Plan Map
A.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating residential, heavy commercial or industrial use abutting Glensford Drive and westward to Skibo Road to light commercial use.

B.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating high density residential use for the Newcastle neighborhood to low-density residential use.

C.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating high-density residential use for the parcel on Cliffdale Road in front of the Newcastle neighborhood to professional use.

D.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating industrial use for the New Sanford Milling Company property to light commercial use.

E.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating medium-density residential use for the Leisure Living Mobile Home Park to light commercial use.

F.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating heavy commercial use for a small tract South of Cliffdale Road and abutting Skibo Road to light commercial.

G.
Change the 2010 Land Use Plan indicating low-density residential for Manna Church, Berean Baptist Church, and Montclair School to institutional use.

2.
Increased Buffer Requirements
A.
Future developments greater than one acre and zoned nonresidential shall adhere to the following requirements for areas that abut residentially zoned property:

(1)
All exterior lighting shall focus internally within the property thereby decreasing the light pollution onto the neighboring property.

(2)
A 30 foot wide buffer area from the property line with no impervious area and a landscaping plan to include as a minimum one small shade tree for every 3,000 square feet within the buffer area.

(3)
A six foot solid fence on the property line.

(4)
Prohibition of any parking, drive, or necessary use within the buffer area.

B.
Future multi-family developments with six or more units shall adhere to the following requirements for areas that abut single-family housing:

(1)
A buffer area that is from the property line equal to the height of the building development with no impervious area and a landscaping plan to include one small shade tree for every 3,000 square feet within the buffer area.

(2)
A six-foot solid fence on the property line.

(3)
Prohibition of any parking, drive, or accessory use within the buffer area.

3.
Rezoning of Properties Within the Newcastle Neighborhood from R5 Residential Zoning to R10 Residential Zoning

A.
Currently, all lots are zoned R5 residential with the exception of one lot zoned R15 residential.

B.
City Council initiate a rezoning to R10 Residential District for all lots within the Newcastle Neighborhood with the exception of the existing R15 lot.

4.
Rezoning of the Two Tracts Surrounding the Newcastle Neighborhood

A.
City Council initiates a rezoning from R5 to C1P for the Glensford tract abutting the Newcastle Neighborhood.

B.
City Council initiates a rezoning form R5 to P2 for the Cliffdale tract abutting the Newcastle Neighborhood.

5.
Traffic Improvements

A.
Realign Castle Rising Road (Entrance into Newcastle Neighborhood) with Tradewinds Drive (Entrance into Windtree Subdivision) in order to have a four-way signalized intersection.

(1)
Accomplish this action through negotiations between the City and the owners of the property, Mr. Riddle and Blue Ridge Development Corporation, to realign the street with the traffic signal.

(2)
If negotiations fail and traffic worsens, the City uses other methods in order to realign the road.

B.
Entrance into the Three Colonies Neighborhood.

(1)
Request DOT consider a traffic signal for the Three Colonies entrance when Castle Rising Road is realigned with Tradewinds Drive.  Similar traffic operation and configuration as the Ramsey Street/Kinwood Drive/Ridgeway Drive traffic signal set-up.

(2)
If a traffic signal is not warranted for the Three Colonies entrance, request DOT synchronize the traffic signal at Cliffdale Road and Glensford Drive with the traffic signal at Cliffdale Road and Tradewinds in order to allow breaks in traffic to help vehicles leaving the Three Colonies Neighborhood.

6.
Parcels Within the Study Area, but Outside the City Limits

A.
The City and the owners of those parcels within the study area have agreed that when they are scheduled for development the owners will petition for annexation and develop the property after it is annexed.  This agreement forgoes the need for City-initiated annexation.

B.
If a revised 2010 Land Use Plan for the area is adopted by City Council, then the City requests the County to change the land use plan for the areas outside the City limits consistent with the study.

7.
Concerns Beyond the Scope of this Study
A.
The amount of heavy commercial area designated in the current 2010 Land Use Plan.

B.
The flooding problems for the properties within the Windtree Neighborhood that abut Buckhead Creek.

C.
Traffic flow onto the All-American Freeway from Cliffdale Road to Morganton Road.


Mr. Irving explained that the Planning Commission was not developing the ordinance but was recommending the Council adopt the concept and take the following actions:

PLANNING COMMISSION’S RECOMMENDED ACTIONS

FOR CONSIDERATION BY CITY COUNCIL

1.
Adopt amended 2010 Land Use Plan for the study area as recommended in Proposal 1.

2.
Request the Planning Commission to develop buffer ordinances following the guidelines as recommended in Proposal 2.

3.
Initiate a rezoning of all properties within the Newcastle Neighborhood from R5 residential to R10 residential with the exception of the lot that is now zoned R15 residential as recommended in Proposal 3.

4.
City Council at a date after completion of the proposed buffer ordinance shall initiate a rezoning of the Glensford tract from R5 residential to C1P commercial and the Cliffdale tract from R5 residential to P2 professional as recommended in Proposal 4.

5.
Request the City Manager to initiate discussion between City staff, DOT staff, and affected property owners on realignment of Castle Rising Road and traffic improvements for the Three Colonies Neighborhood as recommended in Proposal 5.

6.
Request the Planning Commission to work with the County Planning Board to change the 2010 Land Use Plan as proposed in the study that is outside the City limits of Fayetteville as recommended in Proposal 6.

7.
Request the Planning Commission to begin examining the 2010 Land Use Plan for areas that may be more suited for light commercial use rather than heavy commercial use as recommended in Proposal 7.

8.
Request the City Manager to develop a proposal on the development of a comprehensive drainage ordinance that lessens the impact of storm water runoff from new development as recommended in Proposal 7.

9.
Request the TCC to follow-up on the recommendations of the feasibility study for the All-America Freeway undertaken by DOT two years ago with special emphasis to the area between Cliffdale Road and Morganton Road as recommended in Proposal 7.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the plan.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


A discussion was held about the zoning changes being permanent, the coming together of the communities, and the process required to change the 2010 Land Use Plan.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

6.
Consider Annual Street Resurfacing List.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented the annual recommendation for resurfacing City streets and reviewed the rating system used to compile the list.  He noted that all streets are reviewed each year prior to the recommendation and the current resurfacing cycle is approximately every 20 years.

Mr. Barefoot stated he felt it was important that everyone know that the Powell Bill funds used to resurface streets had been significantly reduced over the past three years and the State had reduced the revenues by over $540,000.00.

Mr. Barefoot stated the recommendation this year was a little different than in the past years and that he was suggesting that micro-resurfacing be used and this would allow more streets to be done by the neighborhood and would extend the life of the streets five to seven years.  Mr. Barefoot explained this procedure could only be done on streets rated fair to average and could not be used on streets rated poor (3.5 or below).

Mr. Barefoot explained that to continue to resurface all streets with a traditional full-depth resurfacing would achieve 12.24 miles or about 66 streets as opposed to using full-depth resurfacing for 10.69 miles or 60 streets plus micro-resurface for 8.77 miles or 41 streets/two full neighbors and therefore the staff was recommending the later choice.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the combination of full-depth resurfacing of 10.69 miles and micro-resurfacing of 8.77 miles.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


A discussion was held regarding the micro-resurfacing process, the continuation of the paving of the soiled streets, the estimated cost savings of from $750,000.00 to $300,000.00 for the additional 41 streets which would be micro-resurfaced, and the reduction of the deterioration of the streets.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

7.
Presentation of Early Action Air Quality Compact.
Ms. Maurizia Chapman, Transportation Planner with the Fayetteville Area Metropolitan Planning Organization, presented this item.  She explained that it had been determined that our community did not meet the air quality standards of the Clean Air Act which could have a devastating effect on our quality of life and our potential for economic development as well as resulting in a loss of $136 million in federal highway moneys to Cumberland County.

Ms. Chapman reviewed the specific non-attainment information relating to Cumberland County.  She advised the Council that on June 19, 2002, EPA Region 6 had endorsed Texas’ protocol for an Early Action Compact to provide early reduction compacts and participating in the EAC would defer non-attainment designation to April 2008 unless specified EAC milestones were not met.

Ms. Chapman stated the County Commissioners had approved this compact and were asking the Council and other governing bodies in the County to participate in making the tough decisions to avoid non-attainment status.

Mr. Stancil recommended the following actions be taken by the Council:

1.
Approve the compact.

2.
Appoint the chair of the Environment and Conservation Committee for three years to serve as the Council’s representative on the steering committee for this project to keep the Council informed of the tough decisions ahead.

3.
Request the steering committee provide an action update to each meeting of the City-County Liaison Committee for action recommendations to the respective elected bodies.

RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL, FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-022.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to follow the recommendations of the City Manager.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

8.
Consider advertising campaign for anti-litter program.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to refer this item to the Conservation and Environment Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

9.
Report from Conservation and Environment Committee.


Council Member Massey, Chairman, presented this item.  He stated all stakeholders in the community environmental court project were being contacted and after the City and the Cumberland County staff gathered information, a meeting would be set with Judge Keever and District Attorney Grannis with a report being made to Council at a later date.

10.
NOMINATIONS:

A.
Public Arts Commission - 3 Vacancies:  1 Museum of Art member and 2 Arts Council Members
Museum of Art Member


Mr. Walter Vick was nominated for reappointment by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.

Arts Council Members


Dr. Harvey Jenkins was nominated for reappointment by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.


Ms. Soni Martin was nominated for a first term by Council Member Keefe.
11.
APPOINTMENTS:

A.
Finance Corporation


City Attorney Karen McDonald recommended the appointment of Mr. Roger Stancil, Ms. Lisa Smith, Mr. Keith Love and Mr. David Little to the City of Fayetteville Finance Corporation.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the recommendation.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Update on Community Street Banner Program.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated this was an update on where the banners stood and explained the moratorium had expired and the Chamber of Commerce was currently considering whether to apply for another special permit for banners with a new design to replace the current banners in July 2003.


Mr. Teal stated if the Council wanted to leave things as they were, they did not need to take any action, but if they wanted to change the ordinance, then he recommended referring it to the Planning Commission to study and to hold the public hearing.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to have no more banners.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt the issue should be taken care of now because she did not think the banners were attractive in the intersections.


Mr. Teal stated because this was in the ordinance, it could not be eliminated tonight but would need to go to both the Planning Commission and City Council for public hearings.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she did not want to refer the issue.


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated that Ms. Gonzalez could refer it to the Planning Commission with a request that they take action consistent with the motion and then they could hold the public hearing and it would come back to the Council.

AMENDED MOTION:


Council Member Gonzalez moved to refer this item to the Planning Commission for the purpose of stopping the banner program.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


Council Member Keefe asked Council Member Gonzalez to entertain another avenue and have it to go to a Council committee for recommendations to the Council and then to the Planning Commission.  He stated he would like to see some sort of limited structure ability for businesses to advertise on a short-term basis.

AMENDED MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to amend the motion and send this issue to the Development Committee.


Council Member Gonzalez accepted the amendment but leaving in the motion that they should go forward with eliminating the banner, and also look at everything as a whole as to how businesses could be accommodated in advertising.


Council Member Fogleman withdrew her second.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick inquired if the motion was to eliminate the vertical litter of banners and at the same time look at how to help the businesses advertise.


Council Member Gonzalez stated if there was a way Council could agree for something to happen for businesses it needed to be done because businesses had been neglected and things had been done for the Chamber.  She also stated if the Council wanted to give permits for three days, then it should be discussed for a solution.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he felt the pole signs and the other issue were two separate issues and this action could encumber grand opening signs, wooden event signs, and the entire sign ordinance and he felt there should be two separate motions.


A discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of separating the two issues.


Council Member Fogleman stated she felt the sign ordinance covered the other issues and she would like for the banners to be acted on prior to reviewing new areas of exploration.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he did not feel the motion was fair because the Council was sending it to the committee already prejudiced, and he still felt there should be two motions with one eliminating the utility pole banners and the other one opening up the sign ordinance.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Haire, Keefe, and Gonzalez) to 6 in opposition

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to refer the issue of the banners to the Planning Commission for the purpose of evaluating their effectiveness and bringing an end to their existence.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Fogleman, Massey, Kirby, Smith, Haire and Gonzalez) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Kendrick, Keefe, and Pitts)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of December 2002 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2002 Taxes
$11,204,851.48

2002 Vehicle Taxes
291,352.59
2002 Revit
18,685.32
2002 Vehicle Revit
245.67
2002 FVT
31,645.00
2002 Storm Water
766,337.07
2001 Taxes
33,267.65
2001 Vehicle Taxes
33,910.43
2001 Revit
0.00
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
4,334.41
2001 Storm Water
2,243.55
2000 Taxes
5,487.88
2000 Vehicle Taxes
860.15
2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
195.66

2000 Storm Water
557.19
1999 Taxes
2,122.85
1999 Vehicle Taxes
382.23
1999 Revit
0.00
1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
93.40
1999 Storm Water
162.41
1998 and Prior Taxes
2,569.98

1998 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
917.98
1998 and Prior Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior FVT
144.08
1998 and Prior Storm Water
128.14
Interest
12,130.40
Interest (Revit)
1.65
Interest (Storm Water)
457.84
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$12,413,085.01
2.
Police Department – Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of December 2002.

3.
PWC – minutes of December 4, 2002.

4.
Status report for ongoing annexation projects.

5.
FACVB – minutes of December 12, 2002.

6.
Chamber of Commerce – minutes of December 9, 2002, Board of Directors meeting.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.

012703
